
Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority

Meeting Minutes

December 2, 2020
A meeting of the Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority was called to order by Mr. Helsel, at 8:00 a.m., on Wednesday, December 2, 2020, via teleconference. The meeting was conducted by teleconference due to the COVID-19 pandemic, and restrictions imposed by Governor Wolf and the Secretary of Health as a consequence thereof.  The following Board members were in attendance:

            James Anderson
 Don Geistwhite
William Leonard

Keith Bashore

 James Gross

Stephen Libhart

Bennett Chotiner
 James Helsel

Carolyn Van Newkirk
Brian Enterline
 Erik Hume

*Nelva Wright
*Ms. Wright was not on her device when this Roll Call was taken.
Also attending were: Timothy Edwards (Executive Director), Marshall Stevens (Deputy Executive Director), Michael Winfield (Post & Schell), David Spaulding (Deputy Director, Engineering & Planning), Kevin Bryner (Deputy Director, IT), Scott Miller (Deputy Director of Advertising & PR), Tom Peiffer (Deputy Director, Finance), Belinda Svirbely (Deputy Director, Operations, Security & Public Safety),  and Camille Springer (Executive Assistant)

Public Comments:  None.
Report of Nominating Committee:

Mr. Helsel turned the meeting over to Mr. Libhart, Chair of the Nominating Committee.  Mr. Libhart reported for the Nominating Committee, consisting of Ms. Van Newkirk, Mr. Geistwhite and himself.  On behalf of the Nominating Committee, Mr. Libhart submitted the following Officer Nominations to the Board to serve during 2021:

Mr. James Helsel, Chair


Mr. William Leonard, Vice-Chair
 
Mr. James Anderson, Secretary 


Mr. James Gross, Treasurer
Mr. Helsel asked for any additional nominations from the Board members for any of the Officer positions for 2021.  No additional nominations were made.

Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Libhart that the Board approve the election of the persons submitted by the Nominating Committee as officers of SARAA for the calendar year 2021.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Geistwhite and unanimously approved with a Roll Call vote. 
Consent Calendar:
Mr. Helsel said this is to approve one Consent Calendar item, a non-controversial item costing less than $10,000.  
1. Minutes of the October 28, 2020 Board Meeting 
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Libhart that the Board approve the Consent Calendar item.   The motion was seconded by Dr. Chotiner and was unanimously approved with a Roll Call vote.
Executive Committee:  

a)
2021 Budget:  Mr. Edwards presented the SARAA budget proposal, including 2021 Budget Highlights, 2021 SARAA Rates and Charges, 2021 SARAA Capital Development Plan, and 2021 SARAA Revenue and Expense Overview.  
2021 SARAA Budget Highlights:

· CARES Act Balance from 2020 - $5,559,000
· CARES Act funds applied to 2021 - $3,492,999

· All debt service paid; coverage ratios met

· 420,600 enplanements with a 68% load factor

· Airline Schedule – no major changes anticipated

· Airline Rates and Charges – no increase, remain at 2020 levels

· Parking—increase garage to $12 on 1/01/21 until long-term lot reopened

· Rental cars resume full MAG payments on 4/01/2021

· Total O & M expenses decreased by $2,323,000

· Health Insurance premiums decrease 17%

· No new positions considered in 2021

· Employee pay freeze to end 4/01/2021

2021 SARAA Rates, Charges and Fees:  Rates frozen until SARAA Board approves the new Airline Operating Agreement.
2021 SARAA Capital Development Plan:

MDT:  Demolition of Buildings 26 and 96, Baggage Handling System Upgrades, Replace Parking Revenue Control System, Design Escalator Replacement, Design Water Plant, Rehabilitate Flood Dike, Cargo Apron Expansion

CXY:  Rehabilitate Taxiways B, C, D, J, L, E, Run-Up (Design)

Remove Obstructions, (Final Design)
FCRA:  Construct Parallel Taxiway Extension

GRA:  South Apron – Complete Design and Permitting

2021 SARAA Revenue and Expense Overview:

· Total Revenue:  $30,160,982

· Total Expense:  $30,156,810
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Gross that the Board approve the 2021 Budget as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Geistwhite and unanimously approved with a Roll Call vote by those voting.  Mr. Libhart’s device was muted and he did not cast a vote.  
Airport Operations:

a)
Buildings 26 & 96 Demolition (Reject Bids):  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to reject all bids for the project to demolish Buildings 26 and 96 at HIA.  The project was advertised for bid on August 23, 2020.  Eight firms submitted bids on October 15, 2020.  Urban Engineers conducted a very detailed bid analysis that revealed that seven of the eight bidders had numerous irregularities in their bids.  Additionally, at least two bidders failed to complete the entire bid form or completed it incorrectly.  SARAA staff sent the bid documents and the bid packages to legal counsel for review.  Counsel recommends that based upon the numerous irregularities in the bids that all bids be rejected and that the project be rebid.  SARAA can advertise the project for rebid in early December and open bids in early January 2021. 
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Enterline that the Board reject all bids for the project to demolish Buildings 26 and 96 at HIA.  The motion was seconded by Dr. Chotiner and unanimously approved with a Roll Call vote.    


b)
Buildings 26 & 96 Demolition, Re-Bid Amendment #5, HIA:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve Amendment #5 to Urban Engineers contract in an amount of $5,639, for a new contract amount of $474,064, to prepare revised bid plans and specifications for the rebid of the project to demolish Buildings 26 and 96.  The cost of this effort will be paid from SARAA’s 2020 Budgeted Capital Program.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve Amendment #5 to Urban Engineers contract in an amount of $5,639, for a new contract amount of $474,064, to prepare revised bid plans and specifications for the rebid of the project to demolish Buildings 26 and 96 at HIA, and authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign any contract, grant and related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Libhart and unanimously approved with a Roll Call vote.  

c)
Renew Storm Sewer and Electrical Easements, CXY:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to authorize the Executive Director to contract with the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers to renew easements at the Capital City Executive Airport at an estimated cost of $4,920 per easement for a total estimated administrative renewal cost of $9,840.  Two easements were granted to the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania by the U.S. Government on February 19, 1951 for a term of 50 years.  These easements expired in February 2001 and the Baltimore District Engineers is asking SARAA to renew the easements.  Once the documents are finalized, the new easements will be brought to the SARAA Board of Directors for approval.  The administrative cost to renew the two easements is estimated to be a total of $9,840.  There will be annual administrative fees of $870 per easement ($1,740 per year total), which equates to $87,000 over the course of the 50-year term of the easements.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Libhart that the Board authorize the Executive Director to contract with the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers, Baltimore District to renew easements at the Capital City Executive Airport at an estimated cost of $4,920 per easement for a total estimated administrative renewal cost of $9,840.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Geistwhite and unanimously approved with a Roll Call vote.  


d)
Construct South Parking Apron, Phase III, GRA:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to award a supplemental agreement to L.R. Kimball to increase their contract amount by $5,096 to a new total contract amount not-to-exceed $302,661 to provide Final Design, Permitting and Bid and Award Phase Services for construction of the South Parking Apron at Gettysburg Regional Airport.  L.R. Kimball submitted Land Development Plans on September 9, 2020.  A comment from Adams County Office of Planning and Development recommended that Cumberland Township require a Lot Consolidation Plan to avoid compliance issues.  This is because Gettysburg Regional Airport currently consists of two adjacent airport properties.  L.R. Kimball is recommended to complete the Deed of Consolidation because they completed the Land Development Plan and original Boundary Survey for GRA.  SARAA will incur the cost for this supplemental work.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Libhart that the Board award a supplemental agreement to L.R. Kimball of Harrisburg, Pennsylvania to increase their contract amount of $5,096 to a new total contract amount not-to-exceed $302,661 without written authorization, to provide Final Design, Permitting and Bid and Award Phase Services for construction of the South Parking Apron at GRA, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract and any related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Geistwhite and unanimously approved with a Roll Call vote. 


e)
Media Buying Services Contract Extension:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve a three-year Professional Services Agreement with Universal Media Inc. at a fee of 12% of approved media expenditures.  The UMI fee is budgeted at around $24,000 in 2021.  SARAA pays UMI a 12% fee on all placed media, which is below the industry average of 15%.  Graphic design, message/brand development, public relations and production services will continue to be handled by SARAA staff.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve a three-year Professional Services Agreement (01/01/21 - 12/31/23) for media buying services with Universal Media, Inc. of Mechanicsburg, Pennsylvania, at a fee of 12% of approved media expenditures.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Leonard and unanimously approved with a Roll Call vote.

f)
Leigh Fisher Contract Extension:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to obtain approval to extend the professional services agreement with Leigh Fisher, Inc. to provide airport consulting services to assist SARAA with ongoing airline operation agreement negotiations.  The existing Airline Operating Agreement (AOA) expired on December 31, 2019 and is currently in holdover status.  In January 2018, the SARAA Board extended the professional services agreement with Leigh Fisher through December 31, 2020.  As negotiations with the airlines continue into 2021, staff is recommending extending the existing professional service agreement with Leigh Fisher to December 31, 2021.  Sheri Ernico, Director, Leigh Fisher, will continue to be SARAA’s primary point of contact.  The source of funding for professional services will be SARAA operating funds.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Gross that the Board extend the professional services agreement with Leigh Fisher, to December 31, 2021 and authorize the Executive Director to execute the contract amendment.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Libhart and unanimously approved with a Roll Call vote.

g)
Bruce & Merrilees Electric Co., Ground Lease:  Mr. Edwards reported that Bruce & Merrilees Electric Co. would like to lease approximately 30,100 square feet of ground east of the PA National Guard.  They will pay $.45 a square foot.  The ground lease will be month-to-month with a thirty-day termination notice from either party.  The ground lease will be used for a construction/office trailer and equipment storage.  Monthly rent will be $1,128.75.  

Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve a ground lease between SARAA and Bruce & Merrilees Electric Co. to lease approximately 30,100 square feet of ground, and authorize the Executive Director, or in his absence the Deputy Executive Director, to execute the ground lease.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Libhart and unanimously approved with a Roll Call vote.  


h)
Rental Cars/Continue MAG through March 2021:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is for the Board to extend approval of a proportional reduction to the Minimum Annual Guarantee for all on-airport car rental concessions to March 31, 2021.  The MAG Concession Fee will be recalculated monthly to reflect actual passenger deplanement activity.  On May 27, 2020, the SARAA Board approved a proportional reduction to the rental car MAG requirement for the term April 1, 2020 to December 31, 2020 based on the following: Section 12.03 (a) of the Rental Car Concession and Lease Agreement:  If the concessionaire is in full compliance with any agreement it has with the Authority, the Authority may proportionately reduce the monthly MAG Concession Fee payment upon the occurrence of any of the following events:  In the event that the number of passengers deplaning on scheduled airline flights at the airport during any three (3) consecutive months is less than 75% of the number of such deplaning passengers in each of the same three consecutive months in the prior year.  Since implementing the proportional MAG billing factor in April, SARAA has recorded a total revenue loss through October of $960,225.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Leonard that the Board extend approval of a proportional reduction to the Minimum Annual Guarantee for all on-airport car rental concessions to March 31, 2021.  The full rental car MAG obligation will resume on April 1, 2021.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Libhart and unanimously approved with a Roll Call vote.
Executive Director’s Report: 
a)
Financials & Dashboard (through October):   Mr. Edwards reported Total Airline Revenues YTD 2020 were $8.8 million vs $9.8 million budgeted, down 10%.   The airlines continue to pay their rents.  Actual YTD 2020 Terminal Rent was $5.2 million vs. the budgeted amount of $5.2 million.  Total Parking Revenues YTD 2020 were $2.9 million vs. $7.9 million budgeted.  Vehicle Rental Commissions & CFC’s YTD 2020 were $2 million vs. $4 million budgeted.  Total Non-Airline Revenues YTD were $8.7 million.  Total Operating Revenues YTD 2020 were $17.6 million.  Personnel Costs YTD 2020 were $5 million vs $5.4 million budgeted, down $374,000.  Employee Benefit Costs YTD were $1.6 million vs $1.7 million budgeted.  The Parking Operation Expense YTD is $923,000 vs $1.8 million budgeted, resulting in a significant savings of almost 50%.  Contracted Repairs and Services YTD 2020 were $1.2 million vs the budgeted amount of $2.3 million.  Total Operating Expenses YTD 2020 were $12.8 million vs $16.5 million budgeted, down 22.6%.  Total Operating Revenues YTD 2020 were $17.6 million vs $25.9 million budgeted, down 32.1%.  Total Operating Expenses were $12.7 million.  The variance to budget is $311,217, with $4.2 million in CARES Act funding drawn.  The debt coverage ratio is 1.68 on a 1.25 requirement due to CARES monies.  On the Sales and Revenue Summary Report, YTD 2020 enplanements decreased by 57% vs YTD 2019.   Total Food, News and Gift Sales are down 58% vs YTD 2019.  HMS Host’s YTD 2020 combined sales is $787,000 vs the budgeted amount of $2.4 million, down 67%.  Hudson News YTD 2020 sales are $613,000 vs $1.2 million budgeted, down 51.15%.  Total Car Rental Sales are down 49% vs YTD 2019.   Total Variable Revenue is down 49%.  On the Accounts Receivable Summary Report, Allegiant Travel Company paid $101,000 in November, American Airlines paid $203,000 in November, and Delta Airlines paid $35,000 in November. 
COVID-19 Revised Budget Forecast:  Mr. Edwards reported that the initial April revision model for revenues was $19 million.  The current model projection is $20.8 million for 2020, or a $1.4 million increase in projected revenues.  Expenses were initially at $16.8 million in April.  The current model projection is $15.4 million, or $1.4 million dollars.  In the non-operating budget, Capital Investments are $500,000 more than what was expected in April, mainly attributable to the Flood Dike project.  There was a withdrawal from the Capital Improvement Account, which supported the amount spent for capital projects of $573,000.  PFC receipts anticipated in April were $1.4 million.  The current model projection is at $1.6 million.  After applying the CARES funding of $4.4 million, the Net Deficit is $456,000, which will be made up by our portion of the Revenue Sharing of $475,000.  Also, there was $672,000 drawn for expenses that does not show in this calculation because the anticipated funding for the CIP would be available if all accrued revenues are received.    

b)
Project Update:  Mr. Edwards reported on the following:  
Rehabilitate Flood Dike, HIA:   The contractor has completed installation of three rows of concrete block protective mats on the main portion of the flood dike.  The contractor has also completed the installation of toe road around the entire length of the approach light lane and installed the first row of concrete block mats along the riverside of the light lane.  To date, 4000 mats have been placed on the flood dike.  The contractor plans to continue work throughout the winter period as long as weather permits.    
Rehabilitate State Police Hangar, CXY:  This project is 95% complete.  The contractor completed the work inside the hangar but has some roof repairs to finish before the substantial completion inspection can be scheduled.  
FCRA Construct Parallel Taxiway, Phase 3 (paving & edge lights):   A substantial completion inspection was conducted on October 7, 2020, and the new taxiway was opened on November 6th.  The county Conservation Service will evaluate grass coverage in the spring.  
Major Projects in Design and Bidding:
Projects scheduled to be advertised for bid in early 2021 include the first bid package for the HIA Cargo Apron project, the first bid package for the Gettysburg South Apron project, and the Building 26 and 96 Demolition rebid.  
Enplanement Report;
Mr. Edwards reported that MDT October operations were down 25% vs October 2019.  YTD MDT operations were down 20.3%.  CXY October operations were up 17% vs October 2019.  YTD CXY operations are down 8.8%.  Local GA operations (flight schools) are driving increases, up 27% in October.  October cargo tonnage is up 5% vs October 2019.  This is the fifth consecutive month of year-over-year growth.  YTD cargo is down 2%.  October was the busiest month since March but down 62% vs October 2019.  YD traffic is down 56%.  October Departing Seats are down 49% vs. October 2019, and down 38% vs YTD 2019.  Load Factor is down 23.3 points vs October 2019, and down 26.7 points vs YTD 2019.  
Marketing Update:  Beginning on Monday, November 23rd, SARAA began a social media campaign promoting $10 daily garage parking.  The Flyhia.com homepage was updated.    
Thanksgiving Week Travel:  The CDC was recommending against travel during the Thanksgiving period.  The PA Department of Health issued an order for everyone entering PA requiring a COVID-19 test 72 hours before entering PA or to quarantine for 14 days upon arrival.  SARAA responded that when you need to fly, you can do so safety and affordably from HIA.  They also responded to check with your airline and follow all health and safety protocols during your travels. About 11,600 people traveled via HIA during Thanksgiving Week 2020, just 38% of 2019’s total.  Nationally, 2020 Thanksgiving traffic was 39% of 2019.  Thanksgiving Week parking revenue totaled $49,564, which is 35% of last year’s $142,000 total.  
Looking Ahead:  2020 will be down 58% vs 2019 and down 49% vs the 10-year average of 636,000 enplanements. 

Board Member Comments:

Mr. Leonard:  Mr. Leonard thanked the leadership team and staff for their efforts with the budget.  He also thanked Finance and IT for their efforts in implementing remote check signing.
Dr. Van Newkirk:   Dr. Van Newkirk said there is a balloon pilot at Gettysburg Regional Airport.

Mr. Hume:  Mr. Hume thanked staff for their efforts.  
Mr. Helsel:  Mr. Helsel thanked staff for their efforts.
Next Board Meeting:

Wednesday, January 27, 2021, 8:00 a.m. 

Adjournment:

There being no further business to discuss, Mr. Helsel adjourned the meeting at 9:20 a.m. 

Respectfully submitted:

James H. Anderson, III
SARAA Secretary
Prepared by Camille Springer
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